Minutes of the Joint Meeting of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development Committees



Date: April 12, 2023

Location:

Metropolitan Nashville Airport Authority

Tennessee Boardroom

Time: 9:09 AM

Committee Members Present:

Andrew Byrd, Chair, Dr. Glenda Glover, Vice Chair, and Jimmy

Granbery

Committee Members Absent:

None

Others Present:

Nancy Sullivan, Joycelyn Stevenson, Doug Kreulen, Neale

Bedrock, Lisa Lankford, Rachel Moore, and Trish Saxman

I. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Byrd called the Joint Meeting of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development (Finance) Committees to order at 9:09 AM pursuant to Public Notice dated April 7, 2023.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the March 8, 2023 Finance Committee Meeting and Commissioner Granbery made a motion and Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. The motion carried by vote of 3 to 0.

III. CHAIR'S REPORT

Chair Byrd stated that today was a big day, with the Committee reviewing several budget items. He noted the amazing growth of the airport. Chair Byrd thanked the staff for their good work and making all of it happen.

IV. <u>ITEMS FOR APPROVAL</u>

1. Professional Services Contract for Public Relations Services

President Kreulen introduced Stacey Nickens, AVP, Corporate Communications, to brief the Committee on the Professional Services Contract for Public Relations Services. Ms. Nickens stated the contract is to perform public relations, marketing and advertising services at BNA, JWN and MPC. The

contract is with Finn Partners, Inc. and the term is for three years starting on July 1, 2023, with two one-year renewal options, and is for \$438K annually. Ms. Nickens recommended that the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the contract for public relations services and authorize the Chair and CEO to execute the professional services contract with Finn Partners, Inc. for \$438,000 annually.

Chair Byrd asked if it went out for bid. Ms. Nickens responded yes, five bids were received, three of which were deemed non-responsive by Business Diversity Department ("BDD"). The two responsive submittals were from Finn Partners, Inc. and Xenophon Strategies. Vice Chair Glover stated that she knows Finn Partners well and they are an excellent firm. Chair Byrd agreed stating his experience has been exactly the same; Finn is an excellent contact in the community, they know this area well, have been doing this job for a long time, and have a very deep strong team. President Kreulen stated Finn has a strong reputation and has worked with us before, and this partnership with Finn has given us access on a global scale now, especially as we look to Asia, Iceland and European destinations. This contract is going to be even more important to us over the next five years as Finn will help introduce us to or introduce these other airlines to Nashville. Vice Chair Glover asked what role Finn's plays at BNA. Ms. Nickens replied they will assist us with our day-to-day communication efforts, advertising, graphics with our branding, bus wraps, and all other communications and messaging and also; they are able to get here in 45 minutes. Vice Chair Glover asked if Katie Seigenthaler is located in Chicago. Ms. Nickens replied yes, Ms. Seigenthaler is a partner with Finn Partners and is located in Chicago, though she is here often. Ms. Nickens introduced Ryan Witherall, a partner. Mr. Witherall stated their office is based here and has about 100 employees located in a hub in Southeast Nashville and Katy's office is based in Chicago, but she is here quite often. President Kreulen stated they have been instrumental in helping the airport and staff deal with challenges on social media and especially with the public and The Tennessean on Christmas. President Kreulen stated that Finn Partners does a really good job of preparing us, and we are pretty happy to have them. Chair Byrd asked President Kreulen if he believes they will be able to help us internationally. President Kreulen replied yes, MNAA is pushing very hard for a second European destination, and MNAA expects to be hosting the First Lady of Iceland in May. We are trying to advertise a tour for her, and Finn has connections to the airlines that MNAA wants to come here, and so we believe this to be a double partnership.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Commissioner Granbery made a motion and Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

2. WestJet Incentive Agreement - Vancouver

President Kreulen introduced Josh Powell, Director, Airline Affairs & Air Service Development, who briefed the Committee on the WestJet Incentive Agreement – Vancouver. Mr. Powell stated WestJet currently serves Toronto three times weekly and Calgary four times weekly from Nashville. This will be for new service to Vancouver, the first ever for Nashville, that will be two times weekly beginning May 19, 2023. The approved Air Service Incentive Plan (ASIP) for service to Canada for the minimum of two times weekly allows for 75% abatement landing fees as well as \$75K in reimbursable marketing funds for the first year and the second year is 50% abatement landing fees and \$25K marketing funds. The term of the incentive is two years from the date of service – May 19, 2023 through May 18, 2025. The total estimated incentive value based on the initial planned 2 flights/week is \$168k, of which \$68K is landing fee abatement and up to \$100K is marketing funds. The incentive is variable based on actual flight activity, with a maximum of 7 flights/week which would put it at \$339K. We are recommending a mid-range of \$254K for the Letter of Agreement (LOA) as a maximum amount, and any amount exceeding that will require additional Board approval.

Chair Byrd asked if one of the international gates will be utilized. Mr. Powell replied this is one of the cities in Canada that actually has pre-clearance, so passengers will pass through US Customs in Vancouver and will land as a domestic flight, and also depart as that.

Mr. Powell recommended the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners to approve funding for the proposed marketing incentives and landing fee abatements, up to \$254K, and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute the Letter of Agreement by and between MNAA and WestJet outlining the specific terms of the proposed incentive.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Vice Chair Glover made a motion and Commissioner Granbery seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

3. Adjustment to FY23 O&M BNA Budget – MNAA Resolution 2023-06

President Kreulen introduced Marge Basrai, EVP, Chief Financial Officer, who briefed the Committee on the FY23 O&M Budget Amendment. Ms. Basrai referenced a slide she presented at last month's Finance Committee on FY23 Enplanement Projections, showing FY22 Actual Enplanements were 9.2M. The Finance Team used a projection of 9.6M enplanements for the FY23 budget, and FY23 is now projected to

end between 10.3M and 10.8M enplanements. With those large variances in enplanements, Finance staff recommends a few budget adjustments for BNA. Finance staff reviewed all the operating expenses with various departments and adjusted the parking related expenses and utilities which are currently over budget.

Ms. Basrai stated all operating revenue is over budget because of the increase in enplanements. A budget adjustment is not required, but because we are going to do a parking related expense amendment, MNAA wanted to amend the parking revenue to cover that increase in expenses. Parking revenue is the biggest operating revenue that we are overbudget on right now. Passenger Facility Charges (PFCs) will also be adjusted due to the direct link to enplanements. MNAA adjusted use of our Federal Relief Funds with an increase of \$10M, so we will end up using \$27M in FY23 and still have \$37.9M to use in FY24 and FY25.

Chair Byrd asked what the total amount of the grant was. Ms. Lankford, VP, Strategic Advisor to the President, stated the federal relief grants totaled \$126M. President Kreulen stated it is a compilation of funds from CARES, CARRSSA and ARPA that we received from the past administrations to make it past the pandemic. Ms. Basrai stated one of the things President Kreulen asked the Finance Team to do this year is utilize the relief funds over a four year period and we started to maintain that.

Ms. Basrai stated under the budget approved last April and with the new amended budget the minimum Debt Service Coverage legal requirement is 1.25 for senior and 1.10 for senior/subordinate. MNAA tries to have 1.25 for a senior/subordinate and 1.5 for senior. Debts service coverage will be very strong - 11.96 for senior and 4.85 for senior/subordinate combined. The landing fee has not changed at \$2.83; we anticipate it may go down at year end true. The Cost Per Enplanement (CPE) will also go down to \$6.46.

Ms. Basrai provided the details of the Amended FY23 BNA O&M Budget. Operating Revenue increased \$18.7M all due to parking revenue based on the increase of passengers, the rate increase on March 1, 2023, plus the third garage opening on April 27, 2023. Operating Expenses increased by \$7.5M due to parking lot and valet operations increased \$1.3M, shuttle bus increased \$1.8M, credit card fees increased \$800k (more parking revenue equals more credit card fees), and utilities increased \$1.8M with higher rates and more usage with the Grand Lobby opening. The Net Non-Operating Income Expense increased use of Federal relief grants by \$10M and PFCs increased \$2.6M as a direct result of increased enplanements.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the Amended FY23 BNA O&M Budget: Total Operating Revenue \$226.1M; Total Operating Expense \$139.9M; and Income before Depreciation & Grants \$91.4M.

Vice Chair Glover asked if debt service coverage is expected to remain at the FY23 level. Ms. Basrai replied no, it is projected to go down over the next 8 years because we will keep adding debt. We still stay very strong, above the 1.5 and the 1.25, even when we get to FY30, we have \$3B in debt and will still be above our target, the 11.96 is higher than we forecasted in our Official Statement. President Kreulen stated the 10 year forecast that Ms. Basrai and the Finance Team put together show with conservative growth we are going to stay above the 1.5 and 1.25 which is the target on our evaluations, well above the requirement, and if we continue to grow like we have been greater than a very conservative estimate we will not have to worry about this. Commissioner Granbery asked regarding the Net Non-Operating Income expense, what the shift from -7.3 up to 5.2 is related to. Ms. Basrai replied that is from the increased Federal Relief Grants and PFCs. President Kreulen stated as the President he did not want to penalize the staff for going over budget.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the proposed amended FY23 BNA Operating Budget and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute the MNAA Resolution No. 2023-06.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Vice Chair Glover made a motion and Commissioner Granbery seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

4. Adjustment to FY23 O&M JWN Budget - MNAA Resolution 2023-07

Ms. Basrai briefed the Committee on the FY23 O&M JWN Budget adjustments. Ms. Basrai stated that last month she committed to evaluate the need for adjustments to the MPC and JWN budgets. We do not need to adjust MPC, but we need to make some small adjustments to the JWN FY23 O&M Budget. JWN's Operating Revenue increased by \$121K, including hangar rent increased \$62K and new tie-down areas being leased, reimbursable services increased \$38K, for auto fuel reimbursements not previously budgeted, and fuel flowage fees increased \$21K based on current activity. Operating Expenses increased \$128K, due to janitorial services increased \$26K for the new Air Traffic Control Tower (ATCT), electrical

supplies increased \$17K for lightning strike repairs, and utilities increased \$85K for higher rates and usage. Net Non-Operating Revenue increased \$94K with the use of JWN's remaining relief grants of \$274K.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the FY23 JWN O&M Budget: Total Operating Revenue \$1.8M; Total Operating Expense \$1.9M; and Income before Depreciation, Grants & Transfers from MNAA \$87K.

Commissioner Granbery asked if MNAA has issued the rent increase. Ms. Basrai replied that the letters for rent increases went out and are effective July 1, 2023. President Kreulen stated that 9.5% was inclusive in that. Chair Byrd asked if the fuel flowage expense generates revenue. Ms. Basrai replied, yes, 6 cents a gallon. President Kreulen stated at 6 cents a gallon it does not add up to much, but for being such great tenants, we give them a credit which keeps their hangar rates low. Chair Byrd asked if MNAA gets a similar fee at BNA. President Kreulen stated yes, we get a fuel flowage fee from the FBOs, and the State gets a jet fuel tax which is deposited into the Transportation Equity Fund ("TEF") used to fund airport improvements across the State. Chair Byrd asked if it goes directly to them. President Kreulen stated yes, it goes to the State and then the State divides that money to all 78 airports in Tennessee. Vice Chair Glover asked if we are budgeting a net loss on operations and if the non-revenue is going to balance it out. Ms. Basrai replied yes, in fact you really do not have an operating loss because those grants are used to pay operating expenses, but we have to treat relief grants as non-operating expenses and in FY24 we will not have an operating loss. Commissioner Granbery asked if the ground leases are paying rent yet. President Kreulen stated he will get a summary of what we are collecting each month.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the proposed amended FY23 JWN Operating Budget and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute the MNAA Resolution No. 2023-07.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Commissioner Granbery made a motion and Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

5. Airline Use and Lease Agreement (AULA)

Ms. Basrai briefed the Committee on the Airline Use and Lease Agreement (AULA). Ms. Basrai introduced the AULA financial negotiation team, Dan Benzon, President of Benzon Aviation Consulting and Jeff

Schulthess, Vice President of Landrum & Brown. Ms. Basrai stated that when MNAA began negotiations in July of 2021, President Kreulen gave the Finance Team goals and objectives for the AULA. With the capital program, MNAA wanted to make sure that we could finalize the implementation of BNA Vision 1.0, implement BNA Vision 2.0 and New Horizon, and any other major capital projects that we need to do operationally. The operational goals are to maximize aircraft gate utilization, match terminal rates with level of service, and maintain flexibility for all airlines serving BNA. The financial goals are to maintain adequate debt service coverage and adequate liquidity, maintain competitive airline costs and maximize non-airline revenue opportunities.

Ms. Basrai went through the AULA timeline, starting with the negotiation of a 1-year extension in December 2021, which expires June 30, 2023. By October 2022 MNAA reached an agreement with the airlines on material elements of a new AULA. On October 17, 2022 Southwest signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) on material terms and on October 19, 2021 the Board approved these terms for preparation of the FY24 Budget and Official Statement. By January 11, 2023, MNAA completed all negotiations with airlines and final legal reviews and airline comments received. By March 14, 2023, all airlines were sent the final AULA for signatures. MNAA received agreements back from Southwest and Delta which represent 63% of our landed weight. In May and June MNAA expects the remaining AULAs to come in, and expects delays with some airlines, like American Airlines, that only meet quarterly and may have to wait for approval. On July 1, 2023 MNAA will implement the FY24 airline rates and charges per the new AULA. In the event the airlines do not sign by June 30, 2023, they have two options - they can sign a Letter of Intent (LOI), or they can become a non-signatory airline which will be a 25% increase in their fees.

Ms. Basrai presented a table created by the Finance Team to show the comparison between the current AULA terms and the new AULA agreement. The term of the new AULA is 8 years with one 2-year mutual option. If Concourse A opening is delayed the 2-year option is automatically extended to June 30, 2033. MNAA wanted to make sure the agreement lasted two years when Concourse A opens. The Minimum Signatory Airline Commitment under the old agreement, required the airlines to commit to using one gate and ticket counter. Under the new agreement, passenger carriers must pay at least 1% of the total rates, charges, and fees paid by all Signatory Airlines and cargo carriers must pay at least 1% of annual landing fees paid by all Signatory Airlines. Landing Fee Methodology is a residual, consistent with the original AULA, so anything in the airfield cost center the airlines pay 100%.

Ms. Basrai stated the Terminal Rate Methodology is the biggest change in the AULA. Currently the Terminal Rate is a fixed rate, started at \$90 back in FY16 and went up 2.5 – 3% each year until the end of this year. If the actual calculated rate was more than that, MNAA paid the difference. MNAA is now going to a commercial compensatory that allows us to calculate the rental rate each year based on what the overall cost in the terminal actually is. The airlines pay based on the square footage they rent. Overall MNAA negotiated 50% airline rented space minimum, and if debt service coverage requirements of 1.50x and 1.25x are not met, MNAA can charge them up to 50% to meet those requirements, and MNAA can charge them in case of vacancy issues. Chair Byrd asked if they actually backed with debt service. Ms. Basrai replied yes, because they want the gates and the capital program and are willing to commit. President Kreulen stated we did a great job with the old agreement and with this new AULA we realized we are growing and on this one the airlines have adopted the whole 10 year plan because they know exactly how Nashville is planning to grow. Chair Byrd asked what the current fixed rate per square foot is. Ms. Basrai replied it is \$116.55 and when we get to FY24 it will be \$176, so the rental rate will go up. The Satellite Concourse Terminal Rate will receive a 2.5% discount from the main terminal rate.

Ms. Basrai stated the Debt Service Coverage is something new for the AULA. MNAA has rolling debt service coverage in all rate calculations and airline cost centers. Our legal debt requirement is 1.25 for senior and 1.10 for senior/subordinate combined. In the first year MNAA can add to the airline costs 25% of the annual senior debt service, and we take 10% of the senior/subordinate combined and charge 10% of that debt service and that also gets added on top of 100% annual debt service. We add to the airline cost and each year add incremental difference. So as the debt service goes up that difference gets added into their costs which helps MNAA maintain the legal requirements of our debt service.

Ms. Basrai stated that regarding revenue sharing under our old agreement, we had to pay both internal concession revenue share and share on the rental cars, which finally by FY18 dropped to 50% of in-terminal concessions. Our revenue sharing under the new agreement is based on weighting of three factors - our net remaining revenues, in-terminal concessions and fixed amount per enplaned passenger. It limits the amount of revenue the airlines get. The factors go down each year. It is 50% this year but by the end of the agreement, we are only using the data point at 25%.

President Kreulen thanked Ms. Basrai and the Board that now we have gone from sharing 100% to 50% and now we are headed down to 25%. President Kreulen stated that he believes that this is a really good deal for us. Chair Byrd asked if it drops over time. Ms. Basrai stated that it is probably annualized. Mr. Schulthess clarified that MNAA has to meet all financial obligations before you share, and make sure you are flush before sharing. Chair Byrd asked if we charge a concession percentage to each vendor. Ms. Basrai replied we have a contract with Fraport and based on sales, we receive a fixed percentage. President Kreulen stated we use some of that money to offset airline costs and we are sharing less to the airlines, so they have to be more efficient. Chair Byrd asked what Fraport's flat fee for renting these facilities is. Ms. Basrai stated it varies, some are fixed and some are percentages. MNAA receives 60% of what Fraport collects. We have a Minimum Annual Guarantee ("MAG") of \$11M right now, so we either collect the greater of \$11M or 60% of what Fraport collects. Commissioner Granbery asked that in the future, if we can compare FY23 and FY24 using actual dollars instead of percentages. President Kreulen stated yes, we can get that information and share updates.

O&M Reserve and R&R Reserve are established by our Bond ordinance as emergency reserve cash funds and MNAA must have 2 months of estimated O&M expenses and \$5M in our R&R fund. The new AULA increases from 2 to 3 months over four years and the R&R Reserve Fund will increase from \$5M to \$19M over four years. The amortization for cash funded projects is new for AULA and is the ability to amortize the cost of any capital projects as cash fund into the rates and charges over the life of that asset. MNAA has not been able to do that before, and now we will be able to cash fund some of our projects and this will allow us to pass those rates and charges. We can amortize miscellaneous capital projects up to \$1M annually and each year that minimum goes up 3%. We have also committed to paying \$50-75M based on enplanements of MNAA cash on defined capital projects that the airlines would have to pay for. This would include items in the terminal, the Concourse D extension, Concourse A, baggage, if we put some of our \$75M they will let us amortize it and they will pay us back through the life of that asset, and there is no limit on it, so it does not go into that \$1M. Commissioner Granbery asked if there is imputed interest on that. Ms. Basrai replied yes. Chair Byrd asked if this cash expenditure is non-bond financed. Ms. Basrai replied yes, and they will pay us back with interest.

Ms. Basrai stated the Reliever Airport Contribution is \$500K starting in FY24 with a 3% escalator each subsequent fiscal year. The Capital Improvements Majority-In-Interest ("MII") Review is where MNAA must provide the airlines with notice of capital projects in the airfield cost center only. They pay 100% of projects of any cost of airfield so they have an MII review process. The MII has stayed in the current AULA

and no other review process was added. Under the current agreement, there is Positive MII, meaning we present the capital project and cannot go forward until they approve it. In the new AULA we went to negative MII, which means we present it, and we can do the project unless the airlines disapprove. Some projects in the airfield that are right now below \$50K do not go through that process, and in the new AULA that exemption is up to \$2M.

Ms. Basrai stated Preferential Use Gate Utilization is one of the goals we have discussed to use our current gates more efficiently. Under the current agreement, they had to have 4 daily turns, and in the 1-year extension it went up to 5.75 in FY23. Under the new AULA the airlines will have to meet 6 daily turns or have 900 aircraft scheduled seats daily on that gate.

Ms. Basrai stated the At Risk Gate is a new category that is entered in the new AULA. If an airline has more scheduled flights that they have lease gate capacity for, and we have gates available for rent, they can lease that gate as an "at risk" preferential gate. If they do not meet the 6 turns a day or 900 seats, we are only required to give them 30-day notice and then we can take that gate back and give it to another airline to utilize that gate. Under the old agreement, it could take 4-5 months to get the gate back. Vice Chair Glover asked if airlines could give 30-day notice to MNAA. Mr. Benzon explained MNAA provides the notice to them, and we get the revenue. Ms. Basrai stated the Reserved Common Use Gates is a new addition to the AULA where MNAA will reserve an estimated five gates for common use.

Ms. Basrai stated that the new AULA meets MNAA's key goals and objects: Allows implementation of BNA Vision, New Horizon, and other major projects to meet operational demand: increased aircraft gate utilization to use our assets more efficiently; maintains flexibility to accommodate changing needs/business models of all airlines serving BNA; maintains strong financial metrics — debt service coverage, liquidity.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the new Signatory Airline Use and Lease Agreement (AULA) and authorize the Chair and President and CEO to execute the AULA with each Signatory Airline.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Commissioner Granbery made a motion and Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. The motion passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

Chair Byrd pointed out the Finance Team has done a phenomenal job – and the amount of effort that all of the MNAA team put into this is amazing. Chair Byrd thanked the MNAA team.

FY24 BNA Budget Summary Metrics

Ms. Basrai stated she used the AULA terms to build out the six FY24 budgets up for approval. Ms. Basrai presented the BNA FY24 Enplanement Forecasts, established in February 2023, - moderate is 10.97M, strategic is 11.29M and the aggressive is 11.6M. The moderate and the adjusted forecast are shown on the graph, and we budgeted using the moderate forecast of 10.97M enplanements. Again, we could come in over that and have to come in mid-year and make another adjustment. The CEO gave guidance to the Financial Team to accomplish the following: Ensure we can make all required debt service payments; meet both Board required debt service coverage and days cash on hand metrics to maintain our credit ratings; minimize financial impact to our business partners to enhance future air service; and stay within the 2022 Official Statement's operating expense guideline for projected enplanement levels: \$165.3M.

The Finance team focused on the Operating Expense Target based on forecast of where enplanements were for FY25 enplanements. The Federal Relief Funds total award for BNA was \$126.5M of CARES, CRRSAA and ARPA. Ms. Basrai presented a chart showing how the funds were spent between debt service and operating expenses. We will have \$37.9M at the end of FY23 to use for FY24 and FY25. For FY24 we budgeted use of \$31.4M for debt service which leaves \$6.6M remaining of ARPA funds to use in the first few months of FY25. The deadline to spend ARPA is December 2025. Vice Chair Glover asked if there is talk about extending when the deadline for using the funds. Ms. Basrai replied as of now it is December 2025 and President Kreulen stated we have not seen any changes since they started. Commissioner Granbery asked what the reserves will be at the end of FY23. President Kreulen replied that the Finance Team is working on this, but with the caveat that when we started the old agreement in 2015, we were at \$0, after they pursued their budget reconciliation it will go from \$0 in the NAE account to \$260M. We could survive if there was another pandemic and the Federal Government did not provide relief, theoretically we would be able to cover ourselves. Residual agreements can make airport executives very lazy and too comfortable, but when you get to the compensatory side, you must operate as a business. We have grown up over the last 9 years and this agreement will take us to 8-10 more years. We have been wise at what we have been doing.

Ms. Basrai presented the FY24 BNA Budget Summary Metrics. Debt Service Coverage is 9.99 for senior coverage and 6.40 senior/subordinate coverage. All debt issued so far is all coming online. Landing Fee will go up to \$2.88, and Cost Per Enplanement (CPE) will go up \$8.94. Days Cash on Hand, calculated using 4 main reserve cash accounts, NAE, Revenue Fund, O&M Fund and R&R Fund, is at 829 days, above our target. Metrics are all strong and when you compare those metrics against where we thought we would be our Official Statement that we took to the Bond market in December, all of these numbers are better. Chair Byrd asked how much cash is free and clear from bond security requirements. Ms. Basrai replied all of this is unrestricted cash. President Kreulen stated on the \$8.94 CPE that went up that the 10-year forecast that locked in our bond rating, our CPE went from \$6.46 to \$1600. Our financial planning and strength are why the airlines want to sign up in Nashville and stay - it is very cost efficient, and we meet our long term intent of the Board to be an efficient airport.

President Kreulen stated for approval, Ms. Basrai can go through each item and the Finance Committee approve individually or we can go through every item and have the Finance Committee approve six all at once. Chair Byrd asked if we are approving an overview of what the Board will approve next week. President Kreulen stated yes, the Board will approve all of the budgets at next week's Board meeting.

6. FY24 O&M BNA Budget and MNAA Resolution 2023-02

Ms. Basrai stated the FY24 BNA O&M Budget Operating Revenue increased \$56.3M. The FY23 numbers are issued in the current amended budget. The two main categories of Operating Revenue are Non-Airline Revenue and Signatory Airline Revenue. Non-Airline Revenue increased \$24.4M due to parking increased \$8.5M with high enplanements, the parking rate increase on March 1, 2023 and additional capacity from the third garage opening in April; Concessions increased \$13.6M with food and retail concessions at \$5.2M, rental car concessions \$4.6M and TNC (Uber and Lyft) at \$2.4M; and space rent also increased \$3M with higher non-signatory per use fees and increased rental rates of new space being leased.

Ms. Basrai stated the Signatory Airline Revenue increased \$31.9M, and main terminal rent increased \$17M due to an increase in rates from \$116.55 to \$173.84 per square foot under the new methodology in the AULA and increase in leased space, including the Satellite Concourse which will open in October. Baggage fees increased \$8.7M to cover capital and maintenance costs of the baggage handling system, with the majority of the increase due to the increase in terminal rental rates allocated to the baggage area, and

other costs that can now be allocated to the various cost centers (O&M reserve and R&R contribution) that were not allowed under the prior agreement. Landing Fees increased \$7.7M due to the rate increase from \$2.83 to \$2.88 and higher forecasted landed weights.

Ms. Basrai stated the Operating Expenses increased \$26M. Salaries and Benefits increased \$5M with 57 new positions (from 380 to 437 official positions) and a cost of living adjustment. Contractual services increased \$17.5M with shuttle bus services increasing \$7.2M with new electric shuttle services for the Satellite and new landside contract for shuttles; janitorial services increased \$3.9M with contract escalation and new service for Grand Hall, new Garage and Satellite Concourse; and security services increased \$1.2M with additional hours for ground traffic officers. Credit card fees increased \$1.5M due to the increase in parking revenue. Software contracts increased \$1.1M with increases in cost and quantity of various contracts. Materials and supplies increased \$2.8M due to \$1.5M in minor equipment, radios, uniforms for new and existing employees; \$400K in baggage system and jet bridge supplies due to increased operations and janitorial supplies; \$250K due to increase in passengers and new openings (Grand Hall and Satellite Concourse). Building maintenance supplies increased \$400K due to maintaining increased facilities. Utilities increased \$1M with higher rates and additional usage related to openings of Grand Hall, new Garage and Satellite Concourse.

Ms. Basrai stated the Net Non-Operating Income/(Expense) increased to \$11.8M with interest income increased \$9.4M due to increase in cash balance in December 2022 from the bond issuance and the anticipated increase in interest rates; increased Passenger Facility Charges (PFCs) of \$2.5M and Customer Facility Charges (CFCs) of \$1.2M due to additional enplaned passengers; federal relief grants (CARES/CRRSSA/ARPA) increased \$4.3M based off the anticipated use of federal grants for current and future needs; Bond issuance costs decreased \$4.0M due to no anticipated bond issuance in FY24; and interest expense increased \$9.8M due to having a full year of interest expense from 2022 bonds in FY24.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the FY24 BNA O&M Budget: Total Operating Revenue \$282.3M; Total Operating Expense \$165.9M; and Income before Depreciation & Grants \$133.4M.

Ms. Basrai asked the Commissioners if they wished she present the FY24 O&M Budget for approval now or wait until end and approve all budgets at once. All Commissioners agreed to approve all budgets at one time.

7. FY24 Capital BNA Budget and MNAA Resolution 2023-03

Ms. Basrai stated the FY24 BNA Capital Improvement Budget is \$188.6M and the FY24-FY28 Capital Improvement Plan is a five year capital plan and is \$1.6B and the future years are reevaluated each year. The major FY24 projects are a new parking revenue control system, apron dual taxilanes, Concourse A expansion design, and Phase 1 of Part 139 improvements on airfield. FY24 funding is \$139M bond funded, \$13.4M Federal, and the balance is Authority Fund, Airline Fund and CFC's. Each individual project will be approved. The CIP approval does not mean you are approving these projects, as all large projects will come back to the Board for approval. Chair Byrd stated it is a good idea for the Board to be aware of the money and nature of expenditures.

8. FY24 O&M JWN Budget and MNAA Resolution 2023-04

Ms. Basrai stated the FY24 JWN O&M Budget's Operating Revenue will increase \$582K, with land rental increased \$456K due to the execution of the new north development leases, and hangar rent increased \$159k due to the rent increase effective June 1, 2023 and offset by a \$33K reduction for reimbursable expenses (remove 1-time exp) for FY24. Operating Expenses increased to \$327K, which includes salaries and benefits increase of \$261K from the cost of living adjustments and also adding the salary of the Operations Director who was moved to JWN in FY23. Contractual services decreased \$130K due to legal services, completion of the overlay study and removal of the temporary office trailers. Materials and supplies decreased \$13K due to removal of lightning strike expenses from FY23. Utilities increased \$66K to accommodate for the new Administrative Building and additional hangars, along with the sharp increase in utility rates. Other operating expenses increased \$143K due to the allocation of BNA administrative expenses (\$110k), property insurance (\$23k), and higher vehicle fuel costs (\$13k).

Ms. Basrai stated that the FY24 JWN O&M Budget decreased \$185K with federal relief grants receipts decreased \$250K, used all JWN relief funds by end of FY23 and State grant revenue increased \$19K with anticipated state grant for equipment.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the FY24 JWN O&M Budget: Total Operating Revenue \$2.3M; Total Operating Expense \$2.3M; and Income before Depreciation & Grants \$157K.

President Kreulen stated Mayor Cooper had asked if BNA subsidizes JWN and the answer is no. With the business deals we have been making lately, JWN is breaking even and performing well.

9. FY24 JWN Capital Budget and MNAA Resolution 2023-05

Ms. Basrai stated the FY24 JWN Capital Improvement Budget and FY24-FY28 Capital Improvement Plan is a five year capital plan and is \$58.1M. The total FY24 CIP is \$42.4M. The major FY24 projects are placeholders for MNPD and TBI Hangars at \$21M each and the resurfacing of Airport Drive at \$250K. Commissioner Granbery stated that he thinks that \$21M seems enormous and that another group is building on two pads and their total project is \$15M and it is twice the size. Mr. Ramsey explained it may be soft cost and different build out, such as armories, locker rooms, and many other activities associated with MNPD other than standard build. President Kreulen stated it is a placeholder, and Chief Drake at MNPD and Mayor Cooper will have to approve the design so that the hangar meets their requirements and budget. MNAA will advise them if the design is reasonable to their needs.

10. FY24 MPC O&M Budget and MPC Resolution 2023-01

Ms. Basrai stated the FY24 MPC O&M Budget increased \$244K for space rent per lease agreements and the transfer of Air Freight tenants to the Multi-Purpose Building ("MPB") in December 2023 for the extension of Concourse D. Operating Expenses increased \$581K due to contractual services increasing \$374K for a new janitorial services contract for \$250K and tenant improvements with 13 expected tenant turnovers at \$87K. Material & supplies increased \$19K, due to more janitorial and HVAC supplies. Utilities increased \$174K with higher rates and more usage for new tenants in MPB. Other Operating Expenses increased \$14K primarily for higher insurance premiums. Non-Operating Revenue increased \$126K due to increased interest rates and higher cash balances.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the FY24 MPC O&M Budget: Total Operating Revenue \$3.7M; Total Operating Expense \$2M; and Income before Depreciation & Grants \$1.9M.

11. FY24 MPC Capital Budget and MPC Resolution 2023-02

Ms. Basrai stated the MPC Special Projects Budget & FY24-FY28 Special Projects Plan is \$2.58M. All the CIP Projects are related to the International Plaza ("IP") building. MNAA contracted with a consultant to perform appraisal/evaluation of the IP building to assess the value and major CIP projects needed to keep building in working order. While no final determination has been made regarding the building (sell, demolish), there are tenants in the building and some projects are needed to ensure the building is safe and in good working order. FY24 major projects include: Replace Electrical Distribution Switchgear \$1.035M; Replace boilers \$150K; Roof repairs and roof condition assessment study \$200K. MPC's only funding source is their cash balance – which is \$8.6M. Chair Byrd asked what MPC owns. Ms. Kristen Deuben, VP, Finance, replied MPC owns the IP building, the Multipurpose Building and a tire shop. Ms. Basrai stated it is a legal nonprofit, under a separate legal entity. President Kreulen replied that in terms of the prior residual agreement, the Airport Authority created this other corporation and the proceeds of MPC were not shared with the airlines.

FY24 BNA, JWN and MPC O&M and CIP Budget Approvals

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee to recommend to the MNAA Board of Commissioners and MPC Board of Directors to approve the proposed budgets and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute the following resolutions:

- FY24 BNA O&M Budget, MNAA Resolution #2023-02
- FY24 BNA Capital Improvements Budget & FY24-28 Capital Improvements Plan, MNAA Resolution #2023-03
- FY24 JWN O&M Budget, MNAA Resolution #2023-04
- FY24 JWN Capital Improvements Budget & FY24-28 Capital Improvements Plan, MNAA Resolution #2023-05
- FY24 MPC O&M Budget, MPC Resolution #2023-01
- FY24 MPC Special Projects Budget & FY24-28 Special Projects Plan, MPC Resolution #2023-02

V. INFORMATION ITEMS

1. BNA Concessions Program Update

President Kreulen introduced Colleen Von Hoene, Associate Principal, Paslay Group, to brief the Committee on concessions activity. Ms. Von Hoene stated there are 15 locations scheduled to open in September 2023, with 14 of those locations approved to Code, and most are waiting to pick up their permit. Approval of Amendment 8 to the Fraport Lease and Amendment 1 to the CRDC Sublease has been moved to May 2023. The Paradies Satellite Concourse has 7 locations scheduled to open October 2023 and all 7 are under review of construction drawings.

VI. ADJOURN

There being no further business brought before the Finance Committee, Chair Byrd adjourned the meeting at 10:34 AM.

Andrew W. Byrd, Board Secretary